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MINUTES

WEST VIRGINIA BOARD OF EDUCATION
Capitol Building 6, Room 353
1900 Kanawha Boulevard, East

Charleston, West Virginia
July 10, 2017
I.
Call to Order


Following the welcome, Pledge of Allegiance, and introductions, President Thomas W. Campbell called the emergency meeting of the West Virginia Board of Education (WVBE) to order at 1:00 p.m. on July 10, 2017, in Capitol Building 6, Room 353, 1900 Kanawha Boulevard, East, Charleston, West Virginia.  


The following members were present:  President Campbell, Vice President David G. Perry, Jeffrey D. Flanagan, Miller L. Hall, F. Scott Rotruck (via telephone), Debra K. Sullivan, Francis S. Vitale (via telephone), and James S. Wilson, and ex officio Steven L. Paine, State Superintendent of Schools.  Members absent were Joseph A. Wallace and ex officios Paul L. Hill, Chancellor, West Virginia Higher Education Policy Commission, and Sarah Armstrong Tucker, Chancellor, West Virginia Council for Community and Technical College Education.
II.
Delegations


President Campbell called upon 
Ms. Kristin Anderson, Executive Director, West Virginia Department of Education (WVDE) Communications Office, to announce delegations.  The following delegations addressed the Board regarding Nicholas County's proposed comprehensive educational facilities plan amendment and closures:  Lawrence V. Tully, Heather D. Glasko‑Tully (provided information for the minutes), Kenneth Johnson (provided remarks for the minutes), Terry Long, Robert Shafer, Wendy Roberts, John Estep (provided copy of petition for the minutes), Roy Moose, Bob Henry Baber, Chuck Toussieng, Ginger Altizer, Glen Tyree, and Ken Altizer.  (Copies appended to Official Minutes, Attachment B.)  Dr. Wilson joined the meeting during delegations. 
III.
Approval of Agenda


President Campbell called for a motion to approve the agenda.  Mr. Perry moved, and   Mr. Hall seconded, that the agenda be approved.  
IV.
Break


President Campbell called for a break at 1:57 p.m. 

V.
Call to Order


President Campbell called the meeting back to order at 2:11 p.m. and called for the question regarding the approval of the agenda.  The motion to approve the agenda was carried unanimously.  President Campbell called upon Ms. Kelli D. Talbott, Senior Deputy Attorney General, Office of the Attorney General, who provided information regarding the Board's constitutional role, responsibility, and authority regarding school closures and consolidations.  President Campbell requested Ms. Amy Willard, Executive Director, WVDE Office of School Finance, provide information regarding the fiscal status of Nicholas County Schools.  President Campbell stated the emergency meeting was called to allow discussion of alternatives and that the attorney for the Nicholas County Board of Education has advised that the Nicholas County Board of Education is unwilling to consider alternatives.
VI.
Amendment/Closures - Nicholas County Schools' 


Comprehensive Educational Facilities Plan

Dr. Donna Burge-Tetrick (distributed PowerPoint presentation), Superintendent, Nicholas County Schools, assisted by Dr. Gus Penix, President, Mr. Fred Amick, Vice President, Mr. A. J. Rogers, member, and Mr. Darrell White, member, Nicholas County Board of Education, and Mr. Rocky Roberts, Transportation Director, Mr. Chris Hanshaw, Technology Systems Specialist, and, Mr. Kevin Hess, Chief School Business Official, Nicholas County Schools, presented Nicholas County's proposed amendment and closures for the Board's consideration.  Discussion ensued regarding the proposed amendment and closures.
VII.
Break


President Campbell called for a break at 4:05 p.m. 

VIII.
Call to Order


President Campbell called the meeting back to order at 4:16 p.m.
IX.
Amendment/Closures - Nicholas County Schools' 


Comprehensive Educational Facilities Plan  (Continued)

Discussion continued regarding the proposed amendment and closures.
X.
Break


President Campbell called for a break at 5:45 p.m.  Dr. Burge-Tetrick and members of the Nicholas County Board of Education departed the meeting due to a Board meeting scheduled for 6:00 p.m. in Nicholas County.

XI.
Call to Order


President Campbell called the meeting back to order at 6:01 p.m.  Mr. Rotruck departed the meeting during the break.
XII.
Amendment/Closures - Nicholas County Schools' 


Comprehensive Educational Facilities Plan (Continued)
  
President Campbell called upon Mr. Perry for a motion.  Mr. Perry provided the following statement and motion. 


"At the last meeting I made a motion which certainly explained why I moved to reject the proposed CEFP.  My motion will be the same today, but I will articulate additional reasons including:

· To date, I still have not seen evidence of meaningful dialogue between the citizens of the Richwood High School attendance area and the Nicholas County Board of Education concerning the future of the school system and the needs of their students.
· Sufficient FEMA funding options exist to allow Nicholas County to rebuild its damaged schools without removing both Richwood High School and Richwood Middle School from the Richwood High School attendance area.
· Even under the more flexible 428 FEMA option, money can be used for various school configurations other than the proposed comprehensive consolidation plan that the county has currently offered.
· The FEMA timeline for use of 428 funding is sufficient to allow the Nicholas County Board of Education to pursue funding options other than the plan presented today if the county begins pursuing those options and ceases delaying the pursuit of alternate paths.
· Though the county has presented evidence showing that it is unlikely that a parcel of land in Richwood city limits is suitable for a countywide consolidated high school, there is evidence that there are parcels of land in the Richwood attendance area that would be suitable for a consolidated Richwood High School/Middle School or a single Richwood Middle School or configurations apart from a single consolidated school.
· It appears, in examining population trends, that the decline of population in the Nicholas County High School attendance area has been greater than the percentage of decline in the Richwood High School area.
· The Nicholas County Board of Education has opined that its currently proposed consolidation plan resulting in overall financial savings for the county. However, the utilization of technology and newly available virtual school options will offer personnel savings to the county while preserving the availability of diverse course offerings to students thus making school consolidations other than a comprehensive consolidation feasible and financially beneficial.
· Likewise, the use of technology, virtual school options, and embedded credits can and will alleviate travel constraints for students wishing to attend the career technical center.
· Finally, and perhaps most significantly, student achievement data shows that Richwood High School, which is just over half the size of Nicholas County High School and which has a much higher percentage of needy students is doing a comparable job educating students, and is outperforming the state on five of eight measures metrics: for year graduation rate, drop-out rate, reading proficiency rate, percentage of students taking advanced placement courses, and percentage of teachers that are highly qualified. Further, both Nicholas County High School and Richwood High School outperform the state average in measured metrics."

Mr. Hall seconded the motion and upon the call for the question the motion was carried with six members voting yes and one member voting no. (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment A and addendum.)  

XIII.
Future Meetings

The next regular meeting of the WVBE will be held July 12, 2017, in Charleston, West Virginia. The meeting will continue on July 13, 2017, if the agenda is not completed on July 12, 2017.  

XIV.
Adjourn


President Campbell called for a motion to adjourn. Mr. Perry moved that the meeting be adjourned.  Mr. Hall seconded the motion and upon the call for the question the meeting was adjourned at 6:11 p.m. 


Minutes approved by the Board on August 9, 2017.


______________________________________________






Thomas W. Campbell, President


______________________________________________






David G. Perry, Vice President

Minutes were recorded by 

    Virginia M. Harris

  Secretary to the Board 
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